
 
 

 
 

(9) CHAPTER IV/II cont. 
 
 
THE LOVERS and I joined up again and returned together to 
dine in Perdita’s cottage. It might have been a fairies’ supper, 
the air perfumed by scents of fruits and wine, and none of us 
eating or drinking a thing. Even the beauty of the night went 
unobserved: their ecstasy could no longer be increased by 
outward objects, and I was wrapped in reverie. At about mid-
night Raymond and I took leave of my sister and headed back 
towards town. He was all gaiety; scraps of songs fell from his 
lips; every thought in his mind—every object about us—gleamed 
under the sunshine of his mirth. He accused me of melancholy, 
of ill-humor and envy. 

“Not so,” said I, “though I confess that my thoughts are not 
occupied so pleasantly as yours. You promised to facilitate my 
visit to Adrian; I call upon you to fulfill your promise. I can’t 
linger here; I have one thing I want to do and that’s comfort—
perhaps help to cure—my first and best friend in his hour of 
sickness and need. I want to leave for Dunkeld immediately.” 

“You bird of night,” replied Raymond, “what an eclipse do 
you throw across my bright thoughts, forcing me to call to mind 
that melancholy ruin, which stands in mental desolation, more 



irreparable than a fragment of a carved column in a weed-grown 
field. You dream that you can restore your friend? Daedalus in 
Crete never wound so inextricable an error round Minotaur, as 
madness has woven about his imprisoned reason. You can’t 
thread that labyrinth, nor could any other would-be Theseus—
though perhaps some unkind Ariadne has the clue.” 

“You mean Evadne Zaimi—but she’s not in England.” 
“And if she were,” said Raymond, “I would not advise her 

seeing him. Better to decay in absolute delirium, than to suffer 
the methodical insanity of loving the wrong person. He’s been 
sick long enough to have forgotten any vestige of Evadne; and it 
would be just as well not to let her get imprinted again. You will 
find him at Dunkeld, gentle, tractable; weed and wild flowers 
stuck in his hair. He wanders up and down the hills, through the 
woods; he sits listening beside a waterfall. You may see him—his 
eyes full of untraceable meaning—his voice broken—his body 
wasted to a shadow. He plucks grasses and things and weaves 
them into garlands. He sails yellow leaves and bits of bark on a 
stream, rejoicing if they float safely—but when they wreck, he 
weeps! By Heaven, I swear, the first tears I’ve shed since 
boyhood rushed scalding into my eyes at the sight—the memory 
by itself almost brings them back.” 

I didn’t need to hear this account to want to be on my way as 
soon as possible. I was debating whether to try to see Idris again, 
before leaving, when the question was decided for me. Early the 
next morning, Raymond reappeared, this time bringing news 
that Adrian had fallen dangerously ill. Given his failing strength, 



his survival looked impossible. His mother and sister would 
travel to Scotland, in order to see him one last time. “They go 
tomorrow,” said Raymond. 

“I go today,” I told him. “This very hour. I’ll hire a sailing 
balloon and be there in forty-eight hours at most—less, if the 
wind is fair. Farewell, Raymond. Be happy in having chosen the 
better part in life. I like this turn of events—not madness as I 
feared, but sickness. I have a feeling Adrian won’t die; that this 
illness marks a crisis, and he could recover.” 

Everything favored my journey, including the wind. Half a 
mile above the earth, the balloon hurried through the air, its 
feathered wings cleaving an unresisting atmosphere. Despite 
the melancholy object of my journey, my spirits were 
exhilarated—by hope, by speed, by motion. The pilot hardly 
moved the controls, and the slender mechanism of the 
extended wings gave forth a murmuring noise, soothing to the 
ear. Plain and hill, stream and cornfield, passed below; on we 
sped, secure and unimpeded as a wild swan in springtide flight. 
The machine obeyed the slightest motion of the helm; with the 
wind blowing steadily, our course faced no obstacle. 

I landed at Perth. Though much fatigued by a constant 
exposure to the air for many hours, I would not rest, but kept 
going, only by land now, to Dunkeld. The sun was rising as I 
neared this ancient seat of Scotland’s kings. Many ages after one 
Shakespeare chronicled, Birnam Hill was again covered with 
pine woods. The most aged trees, planted by a previous Duke of 
Athol in the very early nineteenth century, gave solemnity and 



beauty to the scene. Sunrise tinged the top branches; and in its 
beams my mountain-educated mind read good omens for 
Adrian, on whose life my happiness depended. 

Poor fellow! Stretched on a sickbed, fever burning his 
cheeks, he lay with half-closed eyes, his breathing irregular, 
difficult. Yet it was less painful to see him thus, than to find him 
in apparent physical health, his mind only sickened. I establish-
ed myself at his bedside and never left it, day or night. Bitter 
task, to behold his spirit waver between death and life; to see 
fever on his cheek, and know that inside, its fire was consuming 
the vital fuel of Adrian’s life; to hear inarticulate moaning in a 
voice which might never again speak words of love and wisdom; 
to witness the ineffectual motions of his limbs, and picture how 
soon they were to be wrapped in a burial shroud. Such, for three 
days and nights, appeared to be the outcome decreed. I became 
haggard and almost spectral through anxiety and watching. 

At last his eyes unclosed, faintly, yet with a look of returning 
life. The fever’s passage left him pale and weak, but more 
relaxed; his features were softened by approaching conva-
lescence. He knew me. What a brimming cup of joyful agony it 
was, when his face first gleamed with a look of recognition—
when he pressed my hand, now more fevered than his own, and 
when he pronounced my name! No trace of his past insanity 
remained, to dash my joy with sorrow. 

That same evening his mother and sister arrived. The 
Countess of Windsor was highly emotional by nature; but she 
had very seldom in her life permitted the contents of her heart 



to show themselves on her face. Its studied immovability, 
together with her slow, equable manner, and soft but unmelo-
dious voice, were a mask which hid a fiery, passionate, and 
impatient disposition. She did not in the least resemble either 
Adrian or Idris; the sparkling black of her eyes, lit up by pride, 
was totally unlike the blue luster and kind, frank expression of 
her children’s. There was something grand and majestic in her 
motions, but nothing persuasive, nothing amiable. Tall, thin, 
erect, her face still handsome, her raven hair hardly tinged with 
grey, her forehead arched and beautiful (save for the eyebrows 
being somewhat scattered), it was impossible not to be struck by 
her, almost to fear her. Idris appeared to be the only being alive 
who could resist her mother. Her own character was extremely 
mild; but there was a fearlessness and frankness about her, 
which proclaimed that she would never encroach on another’s 
liberty, but likewise held her own to be sacred and unassailable. 

The Countess cast no look of kindness on my worn-out 
frame, though afterwards she thanked me coldly for my atten-
tions. Not so Idris. Though her first care was for her brother, 
whom she kissed and showered with looks of compassion and 
love, her eyes glistened with tears when she stood and came to 
thank me; the grace of her expressions was enhanced, not 
diminished, by the fervor which caused her almost to falter as 
she spoke. Her mother, all eyes and ears, soon interrupted us. I 
saw that she wished to dismiss me quietly, as one whose services 
were of no further use to her son, now that his relatives had 
arrived. Harassed and ill, I was resolved not to give up my post, 



yet wondering how to assert it, when Adrian called to me, 
clasped my hand, and told me not leave him. His mother 
yielded the point to us. 

The days that followed were so difficult, that I sometimes 
regretted not yielding first and at once to the haughty lady, who 
watched my every move, and turned my beloved task of nursing 
my friend into a work of pain and irritation. Never did any 
woman appear so entirely made of pure mind, as the Countess 
of Windsor. Her passions had subdued her appetites, even her 
natural wants; she slept little, and hardly ate at all; her body 
evidently considered by her as a mere machine, whose health 
was necessary for the accomplishment of her schemes, but 
whose senses formed no part of her enjoyment. It was with a 
kind of fear that I beheld the figure of the Countess awake, 
when others slept; fasting when I, abstemious naturally, and 
rendered more so by the fever that preyed on me, was forced to 
take a few bites of food. She had also resolved to prevent or 
diminish my opportunities of acquiring influence over her 
children, opposing a hard, quiet, stubborn will that seemed not 
to belong to flesh and blood. War was at last tacitly acknow-
ledged between us. We had many pitched battles, during which 
not a single word was spoken and barely one look exchanged, 
but in which each resolved not to submit to the other. The 
Countess had the advantage of position; so I was vanquished, 
though I would not yield. 

Sick at heart, and wearing a face of ill health and vexation, I 
found my best medicine in the tender concern shown me by 



Adrian and Idris—there, and in the sure recovery of my friend 
that was each day more apparent. The faint rose again blushed 
on his cheek; his brow and lips lost the ashy paleness of 
threatened dissolution; so much I’d won by my unremitting 
attention—and bounteous heaven added overflowing rewards, 
when it gave me also words of thanks and smiles from Idris. 

A few more weeks passed, and then our party quitted 
Dunkeld. While Idris and her mother returned immediately to 
Windsor, his continued weakness made it necessary that Adrian 
and I follow by slow, brief stages, making frequent stops. So, 
north to south, we traversed the various counties of a fertile isle. 
My companion, so long secluded by disease from the 
enjoyments of weather and scenery, was exhilarated by the sight 
of everything: busy towns, cultivated plains; plenteous harvests; 
rustic family groups of happy, healthful women, men and 
children, the very sight of whom sent cheerfulness directly to 
the heart. 

At one stop, leaving our inn for some air, we strolled down a 
shady lane that took us to an eminence commanding an exten-
sive view of hill and dale; of meandering rivers, dark woods, and 
bright, prosperous villages. Harmonized by distance, the busy 
hum of evening reached us. The sun was setting; and the clouds 
that strayed like new-shorn sheep through the vast fields of sky 
received the gold dye of its parting beams; the distant uplands 
shone out. Adrian, all fresh spirit infused by returning health, 
clasped his hands in delight, and exclaimed, transported: 

“O happy earth, and happy inhabitants of earth! A stately 



palace has God built for you, O humanity! and worthy are you 
of your dwelling! Behold the carpet of greenery spread at our 
feet, and the azure canopy above—behold the earth which 
generates and nurtures all things, and the circumference of 
heaven, which contains and clasps all things. Now, at this hour 
of repose and reflection, methinks all hearts breathe one hymn 
of love and thanksgiving, and you and I, like priests of old on the 
mountaintops, give a voice to their sentiment. 

“To be sure, a most beneficent power built up the majestic 
reality we inhabit, and framed the laws by which it endures. If 
mere existence, and not happiness, were the point of our being, 
what would we need with all the luxuries that we enjoy instead? 
We need houses to protect us from the seasons, and behold 
what provides the wood and stone for them: the growth of trees 
with their adornment of leaves and the glory of forests; cliffs of 
rock piled above plains, adding their pleasant irregularity and 
interest to our prospects. Why make this planet so lovely, and 
our natural instincts so often pleasurable to satisfy? The very 
upkeep of the body is made delightful by delicious food—fruits, 
say, painted with transcendent hues, breathing attractive scents, 
uniquely palatable. Our senses feast. Why should this be, if the 
DIVINITY were not good? 

“Nor do outward objects alone receive the Spirit of Good. 
Look into a human mind where Wisdom reigns enthroned; or 
where Imagination sits re-painting life with a brush dipped in 
celestial colors. What a noble boon, a gift worthy the giver, is 
Imagination! She takes the gray out of reality, envelopes every 



thought and sensation in a radiant veil, and with an hand of 
beauty beckons us from the sterile seas of life, to her gardens, 
and bowers, and glades of bliss. And is not Love a gift of the 
divinity? Love, and her child, Hope, which can bestow wealth 
on poverty, strength on the weak, and happiness on the 
sorrowing. 

“My lot has not been fortunate. I have long known grief. I’ve 
known madness, and been near death. Yet I thank God that I 
have lived! I give thanks, that I have beheld God’s throne, the 
heavens, and earth, God’s footstool. I am glad to have beheld 
the sun, fountain of light, and the gentle pilgrim moon; and 
seen the fiery flowers of the sky, and the flowery stars of earth; 
and witnessed the sowing and the harvest. I am glad that I have 
loved, and have experienced sympathetic joy and sorrow with 
my fellow creatures. I am glad now to feel the current of 
thought flow through my mind, as the blood circulates through 
my frame; mere existence is pleasure; and I thank God that I 
live! 

“And all you happy nurslings of mother-earth, do you not 
echo my words? You who are linked by the affectionate ties of 
nature to companions, friends, lovers! Fathers, who toil with joy 
for their offspring; women, who while gazing on the living forms 
of their children, forget the pains of maternity; children, who 
neither toil nor spin, but love and are loved! 

“Oh, that death and sickness were banished from our earthly 
home! that hatred, tyranny, and fear could no longer make their 
lair in the human heart! that each person might find a brother or 



a sister in his fellow man or woman, and all a nest of repose 
amid the wide plains of their inheritance! that the source of 
tears were dry, and that lips might no longer speak the language 
of sorrow! The choice is with us; let us will it, and our habitation 
becomes a paradise. For the human will is omnipotent: it blunts 
the arrows of death, soothes the bed of disease, and wipes away 
the tears of agony. And what is any of us worth, if we don’t exert 
ourselves to help other people? My soul is a fading spark, my 
nature frail as a spent wave; but I dedicate all the intellect and 
strength that remains to me, to that one work—I take upon me 
the task, as far as I am able, of bestowing blessings on my fellow 
human beings!” 

His voice trembled, his eyes and hands were prayerful, and 
his fragile person was bent, as it were, with excess of emotion. 
The spirit of life seemed to linger in his form, as a dying flame 
on an altar flickers on the embers of an accepted sacrifice. 
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